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INTRODUCTION

The current concern for policy in higher edu-
cation represents a major conceptual shift in inter-
est and emphasis. Such shifts occur periodically in
most areas of thought and discussion and are most
noticeable when they are seen as &radical departure
from a more familiar point of view.

The shift in conceptual focus to policy is un-
derstood most readily as a shift from programs as a
primary vehicle for the accomplishment of national
or institutional goals. The.concern for policy rep-
resents a disillusionment with -'massive or large
scale efforts during the sixties to develop programs
and projectn that could cope with the problems and
issues of that decade. Federal programs such as
Head Start, Upward Bound, and Title I of the Elemen-
tary and Secondary Education Act have been subjected
to intense, often'hostile, criticism with the strong
implication that they have not met the expectations
of either their proponents, the federal government,
or the general public.1

These programs may or may not be judged effec-
tive in the eventual perspective that will come with
a later vantage point. The conceptual shift simply
means that there is now a search for better ways of
dealing with the complexitics of the situation. As
so often the case, a better way of solving problems
begins with a reconceptualization of the problem
and a search for better methods of attack. As a

1For one statement of the issue, see Daniel P.
Moynihan, "Policy vs. Program in the '70's," The
Public Interest, Summer, 1970, pp. 90-100.
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result, policy is now being advocated as a more
viable alternative by permitting decentralized, spe-
cialized programs that could respond more directly
to specific needs and circumstances. A concern kith
policy need not reflect changes in the centraliza-
tion of government either at the federal or state
levels. What it does reflect, however, is a recog-
nition that an inadequate attention to policy has
not been advantageous to program development. The
current crisis in higher education may be inter-
preted to no small extent as a failure to develop
programs and projects that could meet the expecta-
tions of the publics served by the nation's institu-
tions of higher education. The failure of these
programs is due, in part, to the lack of clarifica-
tion in the major policy issues confronting the
nation and to the inconsistent application of those
policies to the institutions that must provide the
programs needed.

The intent of this publication is to examine
the purpose and functions of policy as a conceptual
focus for the problems and issues of higher educa-
tion. The clarification of policy issues would s9em
directly dependent upon a better understanding of
policy itself. The nature, uses, and limitations of
policy are not adequately understood and there
little evidence that educational leaders are any
better prepared to debate policy than they were to
handle the programmatic trials-and-errors of th"
sixties. That debate is nonetheless in full swing.
In 1973 over 22 million dollars was proposed in the
national budget for "policy research" and , National
Institute for Education had been established with
full expectation that it would address itself to
policy issues confronting the nation. Indeed,
judged by frequency of usage alone, the term policy
has become a crucial component of the &ucator's
ideational armament with which to face the struggles
of the seventies. To 'make that struggle more intel-
ligent, a more sophisticated appreciation of policy
would appear in definite order.
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THE CONCEPTUAL DIFFICULTIES OF POLICY

The conceptual shift to policy represents, to
no small extent, a return to first principles -- a
concern with philosophical, historical, and socio-
cultural underpinnings as opposed to direct action
through programs and projects. Should this shift be
no more than a retreat to philosophical debate, how-
ever, it will be especially tragic. There is a dis-
illusionment with massive programs as such, but the
discontent should provoke a more constructive re-
sponse than verbal quibbling.

Because of its abstract nature, policy will be
difficult for many educators to debate. The rush to
debate the content, substance, or advantages of spe-
cific policies will leave many impatient with the
form and functions of policy per se. Yet, there is
serious reason to believe a similar haste in the
sixties is responsible for the failure of numerous
programs and projects. For example, the Education
Professions Development Act (EPDA) produced an im-
pressive array of programs and activities that were
developed within the Bureau of Educational Personnel
Development. The thrust of these EPDA programs has
been to improve the qualifications of educational
personnel who serve low income and minority groups.
As commendable as the thrust of the programs has

been, however, there has been an absence of concern
with policy. No rationale was developed that would
designate the objectives, priorities, and strategies
of the programs and activities funded under the Act.
There was no effort to analyze systematically the
problems that would limit the effectiveness of per-
sonnel working with low income and minority groups,
no critical examination of previous or present ar-
rangements for training such personnel, andlno ra-
tionale for the forms of "change" or "innovation"
that vc.ie advocated so frequently by the Bureau.

In brief, the problems and issues underlying the
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programs were not critically examined and no effort
was made to formulate policy that would undergird
such programs.2

The need for a better understanding of policy
has been heavily underscored by the Carnegie Commis-
sion on Higher Education, the AAAS Assembly on Uni-
versity Goals and Governance, and the HEW Task Force
on Higher Education.3 The Carnegie Commission has
identified a number of critical problems and issues
that must be resolved through a more effective use
of policy. The Assembly on University Goals and
Governance has given good credence to the need for
renewal while the HEW Task Force makes an even
stronger plea for reform. But whether the various
commissions and committees are seeking revised poli-
cy for purposes of stability, continued growth, or
change for change's sake, the purpose and functions
of policy have not been clearly explicated.

The shaping of public policy -- and its confu-
sion -- may be witnessed, to good advantage, in the
hearings, floor debates, and committee reports that
preceded the enactment of the Education Amendments
Act of 1972. That public policy does not coalesce

2See Windows to the Bureaucracy, Washington,
D. C.: National Advisory Council on Education Pro-
fessions Development, 1972.

3 C1ark Kerr has given an overview of the Com-
mission's work in "Policy Concerns for the Future"
in Dyckman C. Vermilye (Ed.) The Expanded Campus:
Current Issues in Higher Education, San Francisco:
Jossey-Bass, 1972, pp. 3-21; the work of other com-
missions or task forces is found in Assembly on Uni-
-,,ersity Goals and Governance, A First Report, Cam-
bridge, Mass.: American Academy of Arts and Sci-
ences, 1971 and HEW Task Force, Report on Higher
Education, . Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government
Printing Office, 1971.
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upon legislative enactment is demonstrated quite
well by the administrative action taken on the basis
of the Act. The shaping of policy will continue
further as the legislation or the ensuing adminis-
trative action is subjected to judicial review. It

is the iterative process of legislation, administra-
tive action, and judicial review that makes the de-
termination of public policy difficult to follow.

A schematic representation of the public policy-
makiLg process, is depicted in Figure 1. The formu-
lation of public policy is viewed against a backdrop
of central government in which the interaction of
the executive, legislative, and judicial branches is
seen in relation to public reaction. The inputs to
policy formulation are shown simply as a set or ma-
trix of inputs that would include such variables as
self-interest, ideology, and public tension. The
two major forms of feedback to central government
are shown as the somewhat direct route that may be
taken through the appellate courts and the broader,
more diffuse avenue of organized influence.4

Each of the components in Figure 1, could be
broken out for further elaboration. As in most flow
charts, there is a simplification of the overall
process for purposes of explication. Neither the

4For further discussion of the public policy-
making process, see Charles E. Lindblom, The Policy-
Making Process, Englewood Cliffs, N. J.: Prentice-

Hall, 1968 and his earlier work with David Bray-

brooke, A Strategy of Decision, New York: Free

Press, 1963. The best illustration of the overall
process is found in Raymond A. Bauer, Ithiel de Sola
Pool, and Lewis A. Dexter, American Business And

Public Policy: The Politics of Foreign Trade, New
York: Atherton Press, 1964 and a delightful account

of "internal dynamics" is given in Aaron Wildaysky,
The Politics of the Budgetary Process, Boston:

Little, Brown, 1964.
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subtleties of organized influence nor the complexi-
ties of appeal can be depicted within the framework,
but their importance should be understood. The gist
of the chart is to emphasize the extended, cyclic
nature of the process and to counter the naive no-
tion that public policy is a governmental decision
made at some point in time. It is precisely th4..

continuing cycle that makes a more sophisti=ated
understanding of policy mandatory for thr,,e con-
cerned with higher education.

SOME DISTINCTIVE FEATS OF POLICY

Policy may be understood in terms of its pur-
poses and functions, its advantages and limitations,
or its special features. The purposes may be both
general and specific, bust the concept of policy has
both a full and a limited meaning that is not always
clear. For example, the policies, programs, and
functions of government are often used collectively
and synonymously. Too often the term is an empty
noun that serves only to anchor an area of ac-
tivity -- such as fiscal and monetary policy, agri-
cultural policy, foreign policy, economic policy,
labor policy, and welfare policy. This usage more
or less makes the term synonymous with the activity
itself.

For a clarification of policy in higher educa-
tion, it is advisable to distinguish quickly between
public policy, as reflected in governmental action,
and institutional policy, as it reflects the autono-
my and independence of1our separate colleges and
universities. The fact that institutional policy
does not follow directly from public policy is a
source of considerable confusion. Public institu-
tions may be directly influenced by state or com-
munity action, but institutional policy is a deriva-
tive of public policy only in the loosest sense. By
the same token, public policy is more than an aggre-
gation of institutional policies. An example of



P
O

LI
C

Y
IS

S
U

E A A A L

F
IG

U
R

E
 I.

T
H

E
 P

U
B

LI
C

 P
O

LI
C

Y
-M

A
K

IN
G

 P
R

O
C

E
S

S

C
E

N
T

R
A

L 
G

O
V

E
R

N
M

E
N

T

JU
D

IC
IA

L
R

E
V

IE
W

/ A
D

M
IN

IS
-

T
R

A
T

IO
N

/E
G

IS
LA

T
10

21

A
P

P
E

LL
A

T
E

I
C

O
U

R
T

S

P
O

LI
C

v
F

O
R

M
U

LA
T

IO
N

O
R

G
A

N
IZ

E
D

I
IN

F
LU

E
N

C
E

 A
N

D

\N
s.

..F
E

E
D

B
A

C
K

IN
F

O
R

M
A

L
F

E
E

D
B

A
C

K

E
S

T
A

B
LI

S
H

E
D

P
O

LI
C

Y



8

this confusion may be seen in a national policy of
universal access to higher education that has been
continuously thwarted by conflicting institutional
policies.

To gain a better conceptual grasp of policy, it
would seem advisable to distinguish carefully be-
tween policy on the one hand and administration,
legislation, ideology, and theory on the other. In

the usage of these terms there are inherent ambigu-
ities and a bit of overlap that should make the con-
trast helpful. Examples of the distinctions may be
drawn more readily for public policy but the impli-
cations for institutional policy should be obvious.

Policy Versus Administration

There is a traditional distinction that views
administration as the execution of policy with no
acknowledgement of an interaction between the two.
Some administrators still regard their responsi-
bilities in this light, but such a viewpoint does
not consider the influence of administrative deci-
sion making on the formulation of policy.

The interaction of administration and policy
formulation implies that as an administrative deci-
sion becomes an accomplished fact, there is an in-
cremental change in policy as such. This inter-
action is readily seen in situations where an appeal
for administrative decision must travel up the or-
ganizational heirarchy and back down again. Each
appeal, in some small way, establishes a precedent
which may become a guide for future administrative
action. The particular point in time when adminis-
trative precedent becomes indistinguishable from a
change in policy is quite difficult to identify.

The interaction of administration and policy, how-

ever, need not blur the distinction that is made
in classical management literature between policy-
making boards and executives who implement policy.
At the same time, it is necessary to recognize that
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as a decision technology emerges from the management
sciences, the policy-making function becomes more
important as a focal point in the administrative do-
main. Administrative decisions not only become more
routine but increasingly automated as they are
rightly concerned with operational matters.

With specific reference to public policy, it is
well to recall V. 0. Key's contention that govern-
mental agencies have a tradition, outlook, and poli-
cy inclination of their own. Federal agencies may
well have "a momentum and a pattern of action that
escape direction" as well as an Institutional in-
ertia that is quite prevalent.5 For this reason,
policy should not be confused with traditions or
points of view that characterize governmental agen-
cies. We should recognize, nonetheless, the pro-
pensity some agencies have for rRvolving personnel
and their reputation for unstable operational poli-
cies that are dictated by the personal preferences
or career objectives of transitory staff. The ad-
ministrative reorganization of the U. S. Office of
Education under the Education Amendments Act of 1972
may be interpreted as a Congressional attempt to
cope with just such a problem. The creation. of a
Division of Education in HEW with an Assistant Sec-
retary responsible for both the Office of Education
and the newly established National Institute of Edu-
cation would seem both an effort to alter certain
policy-making activities of the Office of Education
and an attempt to make the federal government more
responsive to policy issues as seen by Congress.

Policy Versus Legislation

In many discussions of policy it is necessary
to recall that the enactment of laws is a reflection

5V. 0. Key, Jr. Politics, Parties, and Pres-
sure Groups, Fourth Edition, New York: Thomas Y.
Crowell, 1958, p. 747.
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of public policy but not its sole expression or de-
terminant. Too frequently, the practical-minded
will take the wording of legislation as the only ex-
pression of policy while the literal-minded believe
policy to be just what th, legislation says and
nothing more. Such a viewpoi.t ignores the problems
and procedures of interpretation. As in administra-
tion, policy both precedes and follows its overt ex-
pression in the form of legislation. But because of
the ambiguity of policy and its failure to crystal-
lize readily in areas of complex issues, legislation
may contribute further to the ambiguity it was sup-

posed to remove.

This would seem especially true of the 1972

legislation dealing with institutional aid, state-

wide planning, and emergency assistance to institu-
tions in distress. In each case the wording of the
legislation would suggest a rather straightforward
solution of a policy issue. Yet, the translation
of the legislation into administrative action has

floundered because of uncertainty as to what nation-
al policy on these three issues should be. In tying
cost-of-education payments to basic and supplemental
grants of student assistance, the legislation fails

to clarify the national policy for financial aid to
those colleges and universities presumably educating
the majority of low income and minority group mem-
bers in postsecondary education. Efforts to encour-

age better statewide planning for the expansion and
improvement of postsecondary education were delayed
because of the uncertainty concerning planning as

opposed to planning-and-coordination. Assistance to

institutions in financial distress is unclear be-

cause of what seems to be direct contradiction with
several other national policies that would encourage
economic efficiency in institutional operation.

Yet, the Education Amendments Act et 1972 gives
a clearer indication of public policy than the

Higher Education Act of 1965 now does. The inten-

tions of Congress in 1965 were very much a part of



the discussion in extending the various authori-
zations five years later. As a result of what
Congress believed to be administrative ignorance of
public policy, certain sections of the Education
Amendments Act are more explicit and directive than
we would ordinarily find legislation to be. Grant-
ing the many shifts that have occurred in policy it-
self, it would still follow that the cycling of the
1965 Act through the ensuing programs and projects,
with the opportunity to test in federal courts, and
through the legislative corridors again gives a bet-
ter understanding of both Congressional intent and
the substance of policy itself. Where the intent
and form of the legislation remain the same, as in
assistance to developing institutions, we may con-
clude that public policy is, for the moment, estab-
lished and accepted.

Policy Versus Ideology

The role of pressure groups, special interest
groups, and other politically active agencies is a
necessary part of the national effort to formulate
policy, but the viewpoints expounded and promoted
should not be confused with policy as such. Groups
that mediate the interests of the general public and
the aspirations of various organizations necessarily
supply a fund of coherent prclposals and viewpoints
that are policy-oriented. To refer to these view-
points as ideology need not be pejorative. The re-
alities of life require a supplier of organized,
preformed ideas that consider the public interest in
a particular problem area. The lobbyist plays an
essential role in legislation and the professional
organization has a much-valued role as a supplier or
broker of ideas, suggestions, and criticisms.

Yet, it is the promotional campaign, publicity
drive, or rhetorical barrage that is too often con-
fused with policy. As necessary as lobbies, in-
formation agencies, and national secretariats are,
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they should be regarded as a part of the policy-
forming process and not as the embodiment of policy.
To cite V. 0. Key again, the importance of group in-
terests and their stake in public policy is clear.
Private or professional associations are indeed en-
gaged in the "politics of policy" but public policy
is not originated or consummated with the opening of
a national office in Washington.6

For higher education, the role of ideology has
not been as blatant as in other sectors, but its im-
portance should not be denied. The months preceding
the passage of the Education Amendments Act sug-
gested a dearth of consistent, appealing ideology
that was supportive of the amendments. Whereas in
previous years there had been an ideological appeal
to national defense, trained manpower in crucial oc-
cupations, and international competition, as in the
space race, no sustaining appeal was heard in 1972.
The major organizations housed at the National Cen-
ter for Higher Education were severely criticized by
Congressional leaders for not providing a suitable
ideological gusto for the passage of the Act. Some
organizations promoted with good protective instinct
the passage of certain segments but did not move be-
yond the range of their immediate interests. The
one ideological thread that ran through the many
sections and passages was handled with reluctance by
the national secretariat. This was the continuing
upward thrust of minority groups and the necessity
of their cultural accommodation.

Policy Versus Theory
2

The differences between policy and theory are
both more subtle and more interesting than those

6
Key, p. 23. See also David B. Truman, The

Governmental Process: Political Interest and Public
Opinion, New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1951.
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between policy and administration, legislation, or
ideology. Theory has a diversity of meanings but
there are usages of the term, where a discussion of
both similarities and differences should clarify the
meaning of policy.

When theory is used as a set of plausible or
generally accepted principles that are offered for

the explanation of specific phenomena, the simi-
larity with policy is quite noticeable. Indeed, the
way in which general theories in the fields of eco-
nomics and foreign relations are used makes it quite
difficult to distinguish that usage from the broader
conceptions of policy. A theory of supply and de-
mand, for example, may reflect only the policies
that have been adopted by various sectors of the
economy.

In its more systematic usage, theory is re-
garded as a set of hypotheses or laws that are fair-
ly well established and have broad but useful appli-
cations. When used in this manner, both theory and
policy may be regarded as a general, overall, ra-

tional canopy under which more specific concepts of
action, procedure, and operation can be housed.
Both should cover a range of past situations and
conditions while suggesting ways in which new situa-
tions and conditions can be met. In this way, both
theory and policy would be expected to "explain"

certain events that take place.

Other relationships between theory and policy

are more difficult to depict. To a certain extent,
policy may be the "theory" that best accounts for
administrative and legislative action. At the same
time, policy often draws heavily from established
theory in certain fields but it does not achieve the
degree of comprehensiveness or formality that theory
is capable of providing. Economic, political, and

social theory would seem to weigh heavily in many
recent attempts to shape or mold public policy.

Economic concepts of productiVity and efficiency
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have been used with increasing frequency but may not
provide the theoretical base that sound policy would
require.

For the most part, theory inputs to policy
formulation in higher education have been both
fragmented and spasmodic. The theoretical bases for
most public policy would not seem extensive, and ef-
forts to introduce theory into policy discussion are
not encouraged because theory is not well regarded.
Social theory, in particular, would seem to suffer
from reputational difficulties among many persons
concerned with policy formulation. Harold Orlans,
for example, has taken an unusually critical look at
the role of the behavioral and social sciences in
the formation of public policy. Not only does he
accuse social scientists of a lack of scientific ob-
jectivity in policy issues but he chastizes both the
scientists and their associations for a lack of
policy sophistication.7

Yet, the unencouraging results of federal pro-
grams for disadvantaged and minority groups must
rest in part on the shaky theoretical bases for such
programs. Programs for early childhood education
have been based on theoretical preferences that had
the best of intentions but a lesser degree of em-
pirical support. In much the same manner, the en-
thusiasm of other federal programs suggests an op-
portune grasping of supportive theory rather than a
critical examination of its relevance for the kinds
of programs it presumed to support. The optimism,
for example, of compensatory education programs may
have precluded a wiser choice of theoretical in-
sights to their possible implications. Some pro-
grams did indeed reinvent the wheel but did not de-
sign an axle.

Harold Orlans. Contracting for Knowledge.
San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1973.
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POLICY FUNCTIONS AND ISSUES

If the purpose of policy is to provide a gen-
eral, overall, rational canopy for specific actions,
procedures, or operations, it should follow that the
specific functions of policy are decisions, plans,
and programs. Implicit in the formulation of policy
is a series of assumptions concerning the situations
and conditions under which decisions are made, plans
are constructed, and programs are developed. Deci-
sions, plans, and programs therefore would seem the
specific, concrete actions that would logically fol-
low from policy as a body of agreements, commit-
ments, assumptions, understandings, or other ante-
cedent conditions under which action occurs.

Policy therefore is not so much a sufficient
condition for the execution of plans, decisions, and
programs as it is a necessary condition fcr the
meaningful structure of such actions or activities.
It is a logical antecedent to such events but may
not precede in time its logical consequences. As a
result, policy is more often in a state of becoming
than an accomplished fact.

Plans, decisions, and programs as functions of
policy are depicted in Figure2. There the func-
tions of policy may be seen against a backdrop of
administrative action in which policy formulation
plays a dominant role. As in the public policy-
making process, the interactive and feedback mecha-
nisms are essential. Decisions, plans, and programs
are not necessarily independent of each other and
are not functions solely of policy. The extent to
which they are determined by policy, however, is a
major test of the adequacy and effectiveness of
policy within the organizational structure.

The components of evaluation and policy review
have not been well articulated in the past but show
evidence of better de..elopment in the future. The

current concern wit.1 evaluation research and the
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recent infatuation with policy research suggest that
both will receive increasing attention. The specif-
ic location of both activities, however, may be sus-,
pect. As shown, Figure 2. would suggest that eval-
uation is a component of administrative action while
policy review is a process exterior to the area.

The intent of Figure 2., nonetheless, is to de-
pict decisions, plans, and programs as reasonably
direct functions of policy and to suggest something
of the interrelated complexities of a process in

which decisions, plans, and programs not only re-
flect policy but contribute substantially and for-
mally to its formulation. As a rationale, policy
may be either explicit or implicit; it may be un-

written or well codified and documented. In any

event, it should be the logical canopy under which'

the major functions and activities of organizations
and institutions take place. As such, policy is

instrumental in the design, development, and imple-
mentation of organizational or institutional action.
Policy may not be final,.absolute, perfect, or com-
plete, but it should be suggestive or indicative of
constructive action and it should permit plans, de-
cisions, and programs that are more open, better in-
formed, realistic, and intelligent.

Plans As A Function Of Policy

Plans may be defined as an explicit way of

structuring future decisions and actions. Abraham
Kaplan has written that a plan is "a configura-
tion of goals . consistent with each other . . .

grounded in the facts of the case, and specified in
terms of an action sequence expected to lead to

their attainment." The conjunction of ends and

means is essential and unless the two are recipro-
cally determined, action will be directed to limited
objectives that have no meaning beyond themselves.8

8
Abraham Kaplan, The Conduct of Inquiry, San

Francisco: Chandler Publishing Co., 1964, p. 404.
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Another way of saying this is that plans are
structural in the sense of being organized expecta-
tions of what is to be accomplished. To designate
what we would accomplish requires that we have some
logical framework in which to do so. An attractive
campus plan, for example, is undoubtedly worked out
in a policy setting that precludes the notion that
chaos is preferential. Only when there is some kind
of policy to make the campus attractive, does a cam-
pus plan become meaningful.

Campus development plans then are the obvious
example. The construction of physical facilities
requires a stepwise progression with detailed expli-
cation of the various phases. While not so obvious,
the development of academic programs and public ser-
vice activities also requires some form of explicit
plan that would enable observers to see the next un-
folding steps and to anticipate something other than
mere continuance.

Plans may be distinguished from policy in sev-
eral ways. For the most part, policy is contextual
while plans are focal; one is background while the
other is figure. There is a further distinction in
that plans may be physically represdnted in models
whereas policies almost never are. A scale model of
the campus plan, for example, would be most helpful
in discussing the future development of a college.
A scaled model of the policies that would facilitate
that growth and development would be a contra-
diction.

In discussing plans that have been developed in
keeping with policy, the process of planning as such
is strongly implied. Planning as an activity has an
intricate relationship with policy formulation in
that the two may continuously interact, with both
evolving over a period of time and exerting mutual
influence over the other. Policy must be stable
enough for a plan to be developed, prepared, or
constructed. After their development, plans may
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influence policy but not as directly or immediately
as the planning process itself. Once developed,
however, plans may become peremptory and stultify
the formulation of more effective policy.

Decisions As A Function Of Policy

As a necessary condition for decisions, policy
represents the fund of knowledge and comprehension
from which decision makers draw in the operational
judgments and choices that are made on a routine
basis. For that reason, policy may not be as easily
distinguished from decisions as plans and programs
are. As mentioned previously, policy not only pre-
cedes administrative decisions but follows from
them. Most administrators do indeed influence poli-
cy as they act directly in problem-solving situa-
tions, but administrative decisions, even on policy
matters, should not be confused with the substance
of policy itself. It'is possible to describe in be-
havioristic terms much that occurs in a decision-
making situation without adequately involving the
substance and boundaries of policy.

Despite the need to understand how policy deci-
sions are made, it does not follow that policy for-
mulation 'must be subsumed under decision theory.9
At the present time decision theory must make cer-
tain assumptions that are ill-adapted for policy
formulation. The psychological task of constructing
and comparing several alternatives of actions has
proven to be more difficult than first expected.
When there is sufficient complexity in a decision
situation, the limitations of memory and the diffi-
culties of considering the various alternatives

9For a single, quick reference to decision
theory, see Robert C. Weisselberg and Joseph G.
Cowley, The Executive Strategist: An Armchair Guide
to Scientific Decision-Making, New York: McGraw-
Hill, 1969.
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become evident. More important, however, it would
appear that decision theory does not have the degree
of comprehensiveness that policy requires. At the
present time, decision theory is able to handle only
behavior at a much lower level of complexity.

A major reason for regarding policy as a con-
ceptual framework in which decisions are made is

that the degree cf participation and involvement
'varies between the two. The strong push for par-
ticipatory democracy in higher education has led
many groups, such as faculty members and students,
to believe that they should be actively involved in
the decision-making that directly affects them. A
more realistic expectation could be realized by
their active involvement in policy formulation. De-
cisions must be subjected to routines, schedules,
and other operational constraints that policy cannot
be subjected to in the same way. A realistic input
to policy would be most feasible, provided an ade-
quate understanding of the policy-forming process
could be developed on the part of those who would
participate.

Another reason concerns the more urgent nature
of decisions as cpposed to the deliberative nature
of policy. Because of their urgency, however, deci-
sions frequently outrun policy and lead to a failure
of policy as well as to a lack of planning. In any
event, it is well to mention that both decisions and
policy can be made by default as easily as direct
action, A "policy" of not making decisions hastily
can undermine the authority of both policy and
decision.

Programs As A Function Of Policy

The development of programs and projects with-
in the framework of policy may be the least under-
stood aspect of the policy process, Policy has not
been construed in such a manner that it would guide,
shape, and sustain the programs and projects that
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would produce the results and outcomes that are de-
sired. Policy is often implicit in certain features
of program development but with little expectation
that it will become more explicit as the program
achieves some measure of success. More often, there
is a questionable effort to formulate an acceptable
degree of policy after the completion of the pro-
gram. The formulation, of policy in such a manner is
seldom satisfactory.

As a logical consequence of policy, programs
are expected to have a designated period of time and
a specified location that plans and decisions do not
always have. Programs are different also in calling
for a more complex organization of time, personnel,
equipment, materials, and facilities. For this

reason, programs and projects may be impervious to
changing policy needs.. This is especially true in
higher education where academic programs frequently
acquire a kind of functional autonomy and succeed in
perpetuating themselves despite policy, plans, and
decisions to the contrary.

The success or effectiveness of programs and
projects in higher education should not obscure the
logical priority of policy. The degree to which
policy is explicit will vary with the area or level
of program complexity, but the need for policy con-
siderations is nonetheless important. The better
the policy-making process can be articulated in
meaningful ways, the more effective the programs and
projects generated within that framework should be.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The purpose of this publication has been to

clarify a small portion of the confusion that sur-
rounds the issue of policy in higher education. The

issue represents an important shift in conceptual
focus and, if Moynihan is correct, will be a
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dominant one in the decade of the seventies. But if

that debate is to be fruitful, there must be a bet-
ter understanding of policy than is now evident.

Because policy is not synonymous with legisla-
tion, rules, and regulations, there is an inherent
amount of vagueness to its formulation. Because
policy both precedes and follows administrative ac-
tion, iL cannot be neatly separated from administra-
tive understanding and intent. Nor can policy be
equated to the ideological climate that would en-
courage and sustain its formulation. In its simi-
larity to theory, policy should meet certain cri-
teria of comprehensiveness and formality, but the
different purposes and functions should be rec-
ognized.

The major contention therefore is that the pur-
pose of policy is to provide a general rationale for
the specific functions of programs, plans, and deci-
sions. The degree to which that rationale is ex-
plicit will vary with the area or level of policy,
but some degree of intelligent structure must be
given the process whereby programs, plans, and de-
cisions are implemented. The better this structure
can be articulated in meaningful way;, the more ef-
fective the policy-forming process should become.
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